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SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
REGULAR SESSION MEETING  

February 20, 2025 
 

 
The Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart met in regular session on February 20, 2025, in the 
Board Room at Hobart High School, 2211 East Tenth Street, Hobart, Indiana. 
 
ROLL CALL:   President Rikki Guthrie asked Board Members to log in. The following Board Members and 
Administrators were present or absent as noted:  
 

Board Members Present:     Administrators Present: 
Rikki A. Guthrie       Peggy Buffington 
Sandra J. Hillan       Christopher N. King 
Frank Porras       William J. Longer 
Bradley Keehn  
David W. Kostbade     Administrators Absent: 
Donald H. Rogers       Bob Glover 
Stuart B. Schultz      Jonathan Mock 
Kayla Davis, HHS student representative   Tim Krieg 
Isis Fleming, HHS student representative 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: President Guthrie indicated that the Board did not meet in executive session prior to 
the regular session.  
 
CALL TO ORDER: Rikki Guthrie, President, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  President Guthrie led everyone present in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
AUDIENCE:  No one was in the audience. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Bradley Keehn moved and Frank Porras seconded that the Board approve the 
work session and regular session minutes of February 6, 2026.  Vote on motion:  Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, 
Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS:  In the absence of Bob Glover, Business Manager, Mrs. Guthrie asked the HHS 
student representatives to read this month’s vouchers.   
 

Vouchers for February 20, 2024 – Kayla Davis and Isis Fleming, HHS student 
representatives, shared the reading of the accounts payable voucher summary with 
Kayla reading the first portion and Isis the last portion, as follows:  

 
School Education $1,198,779.25 
Education-form Cur. Mat. $406,978.37 
Exempt Operating – Post 2009 $126,142.08 
School Operations $486,254.96 
Constructions 0700 $655,371.10 
School Lunch $152,250.22 
Self-Insurance Fund $400,535.00 
Community Gifts and Donations $26,123.65 
Building Brickies $1,391.70 
SCOH Educational Foundation $1,899.00 
SCOH Ed Fen Legacy Grants $3,456.90 
Pope Family Donation Fund $195.00 
Early Years Initiative Grant $1,175.46 
PLTW Grant $1,200.00 
Career Coaching Grant $75.00 
Literacy Achievement Grant $2,299.46 
Medicaid Reimbursement Federal $951.10 
Title II Part A FY 24/25 $5,206.35 
Clearing Accounts $484,904.33 
Self-Insurance Clearing $112,558.09 
Clearing/Flexible Benefits AF $54,007.35 
Clearing/Ins. Account $3,238.93 
Credit Card Fee Clearing $3,162.91 
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for total vouchers totaling $4,128,156.21 with no transfers.  The January payroll 
distribution by Tracy Brumley, Treasurer, was $2,719,288.22.  

 
Stuart Schultz moved that the Board approve payment of the vouchers for February 20, 2025.  Donald Rogers 
seconded.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Motion 
carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
COMMENTS ON AGENDA ITEMS:  President Rikki Guthrie asked for comments on the listed agenda 
items. There were none.  
 
PERSONNEL:  In the absence of Jonathan Mock, Director of Human Resources and Compliance, 
Superintendent Peggy Buffington indicated the Personnel Report and Personnel Report Addendum were 
included in the electronic meeting packet for the Board's consideration.  
 
Dr. Buffington recommended approval and requested Board action.  
 
Stuart Schultz moved that the Board approve the Personnel Reports as presented. Bradley Keehn seconded.  
Vote on motion:  Aye – Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
The approved personnel items are as follows: 
 

Contracts for Extracurricular Services –  
Liberty School, January 31/August 15, 2025: 

Alaina Richter, Gr Level Contact-LE4, $1,082.00 
 
Contracts for Extracurricular Services (Club Duties) 
Joan Martin School, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 

Jamie Edwards, 5th grade choir (Spring 2025), $297.00 
Liberty School, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 

Samantha Klatch, IREAD prep, $216.00 
Susan Moore, IREAD prep, $216.00 
Cindy Sheehy, IREAD prep, $216.00 
Jennifer Scheidegg, IREAD prep, $216.00 

Veterans School @ Mundell, August 14, 2024/June 4, 2025: 
Trevor Howard, iRead after school, $108.00 
Peyton Johnson, iRead after school, $108.00 
Ellie Welsch, crochet, $135.00  

 
Homebound Teaching Contracts –  
February 3/28, 2025: 

Ann Janda, algebra, one hour per week, $71.50 per hour 
Marissa Madrigal, Spanish, one hour per week, $68.49 per hour 
Dorothy Parrish, biology, one hour per week, $59.33 per hour 

February 5/June 3, 2025: 
Tara Hamilton, ELA and math, two hours per week, $58.28 per hour 

 
Requests for Leave of Absence –  
Krista Bunch, Veterans @ Mundell/custodian, FMLA, effective January 27/April 23, 2025, up to 

60 days 
Sherry Finnerty, Veterans @ Mundell/counselor, FMLA, effective January 27/April 30, 2025, up 

to 60 days 
Nathan Sloan, Hobart High School/teacher, FMLA, effective on or about March 31 until on or 

about April 11, 2025 
 
Retirement Resignation –  
Crystal Kistler, Hobart Middle School/teacher, effective June 4, 2025 
 
Extracurricular Club Duty Contracts –  
Joan Martin School, 2024-2025 school year: 

Tina Anderson, 3rd grade tutor, $459.00 
Audrey Finnerty, fiber arts, $810.00 
Isiah Hayes, drama (session 2), $1,269.00 
Isiah Hayes, set design (session 2), $1,350.00 

Veterans @ Mundell, 2024-2025 school year: 
Suzanne Tucker, STEM, $135.00 
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Resignations –  
Amber Cabanas, Hobart High School/food services, effective February 13, 2025 
Daniel Schultz, Hobart High School/teacher, effective June 4, 2025 
 
Extra Duty Contracts –  
Hobart Middle School/girls basketball, January 22/March 12, 2025: 

Rebecca Williams, 8th grade, $2,589.00 
Hobart High School/track: 

Stanley Bell, boy’s assistant varsity, February 17/June 6, 2025, $4,236.00 
James Johnston, Jr., girl’s assistant varsity, February 17/June 7, 2025, $4,236.00 
Cecelia Castillo, girl’s assistant varsity, February 17/June 7, 2025, $3.453.00 

 
Food Services Department – Adjustments of position, hours, and/or pay rate –  
Alyssa Candiano transferred to breakfast/floater position at the high school, hours increased from 

3.5 to 4 per day, and hourly rate remains the same, effective February 10, 2025 
 
New Employees –  
Hobart High School/Food Services: 

Lashanda Carey, cashier/prep, effective February 10, 2025, $13.25 per hour 
Service Center/Transportation Department: 

Krystal Miller, bus driver, effective February 18, 2025, $21.14 per hour 
Laura Bridegroom, bus driver-trainee, effective February 21, 2025, $17.35 per hour 
Joanne Mitchell, bus driver-trainee, effective February 20, 2025, $17.35 per hour 

 
CONSIDERATION: Jedd Agreement – Northwest Crossroads Conference Broadcast Network:  Dr. 
Peggy Buffington reviewed an agreement with JEDtv for the Northwest Crossroads Conference Broadcast 
Network and indicated that William J. Longer, Board Attorney, reviewed the agreement.  Mr. Longer said that 
the couple of concerns he had with the initial contract were addressed with this contract, and he had no problem 
with this agreement.  A copy of the contract was included with the electronic meeting information for the 
Board's review.  Dr. Buffington noted that all of the athletic directors of the member schools of the Northwest 
Crossroads Conference wanted to proceed with the contract agreement, and now all of the school boards needed 
to approve the agreement.   
 
Dr. Buffington recommended approval and requested Board action. 
 
David Kostbade moved that the Board approve the agreement with JEDtv for the Northwest Crossroads 
Conference Broadcast Network and authorize the superintendent or athletic director to execute the agreement.  
Donald Rogers seconded.   
 
In the discussion, it was noted that Illiana Christian was now a conference school but would not have teams for 
all of the sports at this time.  A question was raised as to whether there would be a fee to watch the games, and 
the reply was there would be a fee just as if a patron attended the game in person.  It was noted that not all of 
the games will be broadcasted and would include boys and girls sports teams. 
 
Vote on motion:  Aye – Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Motion carried 7-0 in 
favor. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 2025 Summer School Course Recommendations:  Superintendent Peggy 
Buffington highlighted the proposed 2025 summer school course offerings for the high school and elementary 
schools that were included with the electronic meeting information as were Save the Date flyers for both 
programs.  The summer school recommendations were as follows: 
 

 Elementary summer school would be for second and third grade students who did not pass 
IREAD with targeted specific Language Arts skills.  Summer school will start on Thursday, 
June 5, to Friday, June 27, and a summer IREAD administration will take place. 

 
Dr. Buffington mentioned if a third grader does not pass the IREAD test and does not have a good 
cause exemption, state law requires the school district to retain the student.  She mentioned that Victory 
4 Kids ran an intervention program in our district last summer.   
 

 High School courses being offered are listed below, and there will be two sessions, June 9-26 
and July 7-24, Monday through Thursday from 7:30 am – 1:30 pm: 
 

o Algebra I and Algebra II, and Geometry and Honors Geometry 
o English 9, English 10, and English 11 
o Biology, Chemistry, and Integrated Chemistry/Physics 
o Government, Economics, US History, and World History 
o Marching Band 
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Dr. Buffington told the Board that physical education and health were not being offered during summer school.  
The reason being that the new diploma approved by the Indiana Board of Education reduced the credit 
requirements for physical education and health to one credit.  If these courses were offered in the summer, a 
consideration to reducing staff would have to be done, and if the staff was reduced, students would not be able 
to select physical education as an elective during the regular school year.  The best option was for students to 
take physical education and health during the school year. 
 
In addition, Dr. Buffington noted that reimbursement for summer school from the Indiana Department of 
Education would be determined at a later date because it will be based on state-wide participation.  She indicated 
that Debbie Matthys, Director of SEL, would submit the 2025 summer school course offerings to the Indiana 
Department of Education.   
 
Dr. Buffington recommended approval of the summer school programs and that the course offerings be 
submitted to the Indiana Department of Education.  She requested Board action. 
 
Sandra Hillan moved that the Board authorize and approve the 2025 Summer School programs, as presented.  
Seconded by Frank Porras.  Vote on motion:  Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  
Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO ACCEPT: Legacy Foundation Maria Reiner Grant:  Dr. Buffington 
reviewed the Legacy Foundation Grant from the Maria Reiner Senior Citizens Fund and mentioned that Jon 
Mock, Director of HR and Compliance, prepared and submitted the grant.  The original grant was for three 
years with the 2024 award being $2,670.00, and subsequent yearly funding was to be approximately the same 
amount dependent upon investment performance and being compliant with all reports/conditions, submission 
of an updated budget, and remaining in good standing with the IRS.  
 
Dr. Buffington indicated that this was the second year, and the grant award was $2,689.30. The grant was titled 
“Hobart Senior Fun” and supports the senior fun free events for senior citizens, such as theatrical productions, 
and choral and band concerts. These activities are highlighted in our Focus on Education newsletters, and on the 
district's website and social media sites.  Dr. Buffington indicated that the Council on Aging was how services 
began for senior citizens, and the group met in Crown Point.  Maria Reiner left her estate to provide different 
activities for Hobart’s senior citizens.  For a few years, the dispensing of Maria Reiner funds was handled locally, 
but then the funds were turned over to the Legacy Foundation.   
 
After the high school was built, the district applied for grants for Senior Fun Activities.  There were special 
performances for senior citizens of the high school plays and musical concerts.  Some evenings, there were 
desserts or hors d’oeuvres, and there was a dinner before the Christmas choral concert.  These activities were 
well attended until COVID when they had to be stopped.  Everyone was happy when the activities returned after 
COVID.  She was very happy when the Legacy grant returned and mentioned that the Legacy director contacted 
her about this.  Dr. Buffington said a favorite memory of hers was the production of “Hello, Dolly!” and the 
interaction with the cast and senior citizens dancing in the aisles was so fun to watch.  She indicated when 
appropriate, Cathy Nelson encourages the interaction of her students with the senior citizens and noted everyone 
enjoys their performances.  Dr. Buffington said that “Cooking with Friends” will be going to the Maria Reiner 
Center soon, and she and all her friends (administrators and students) will be serving breakfast to the senior 
citizens at the center.  David Kostbade mentioned that the football team prepared breakfast for a bunch of 
senior citizen football fans last year and said the football team was very surprised how many of them knew the 
words to the school’s fight song and sang it with them.  She thanked him for mentioning this because she was 
not aware that they had done that. 
 
Donald Rogers moved and David Kostbade seconded that the Board accept the Maria Reiner Senior Citizens 
Trust of the Legacy Foundation grant in the amount of $2,689.30 and authorize the Superintendent to execute 
the necessary documents for the grant.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Kostbade, Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, 
Hillan, and Guthrie.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
RECOMMENDATION TO ACCEPT: Indiana Department of Education Title II-A Grant:  
Superintendent Peggy Buffington reviewed and recommended the approval of the IDOE Title II-A grant 
application completed by Mrs. Lori Anderson, Director of Elementary Curriculum. The total grant amount was 
$130,637.66 with $128,417.01 allocated to the School City of Hobart and $2,220.65 allocated to Trinity Lutheran 
School, a nonpublic school. The majority of the grant funds are used for the salary of the Director of Social 
Emotional Learning (SEL).  Last year the grant totaled $117,041.39 with $115,613.01 allocated to the School City 
of Hobart, and $1,428.38 allocated to Trinity Lutheran School. 
 
Dr. Buffington mentioned Mrs. Matthys started the Pro Dad program and said the program assists dads and kids 
in strengthening relationships with one another.  The groups meet for an hour monthly and enjoy an activity 
together.  Dr. Buffington expressed her appreciation of the work that Mrs. Matthys does with the district’s Social 
Emotional Learning Program and was thankful for the grant. 
 
Dr. Buffington recommended approval and requested Board action.  
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Bradley Keehn moved that the Board accept the Title II-A grant, as presented and authorize the superintendent 
to execute any necessary documents for the grant.  Stuart Schultz seconded.  Vote on motion:  Aye – Kostbade, 
Rogers, Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor. 
 
BOARD POLICY CONSIDERATION: Second Reading of Resolution Adopting Updates for Hobart 
School Board Policy:  William Longer, School Board Attorney, presented Resolution No. 2025-3 for updates to 
Board policy. He explained the changes and adoption process of changes in the comprehensive document 
entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart."  This was the second reading for the proposed 
changes with possible adoption of them at this meeting.  He indicated that the Board had discussed the exhibits 
attached to the resolution at a work session prior to the last meeting when the first reading was held.  He noted 
where options were listed within an exhibit, the option chosen was based on the recommendation of the 
administration and himself.  If anyone had any questions about the changes, he was willing to answer them.  
There were no questions. 
 
Secretary Frank Porras read the title of Resolution 2025-3 aloud, as follows: 
 

School City of Hobart 
Board of School Trustees 

 
Resolution No. 2025-3 

 
A Resolution Approving Amendments to the Bylaws and 

Policies of the Board of School Trustees of the School City of Hobart 
 
President Rikki Guthrie called for a motion and roll call vote.  
 
Sandra Hillan moved that the Board adopt Resolution No. 2025-3 for the bylaws and policies changes in the 
comprehensive document entitled "Bylaws and Policies of the School City of Hobart."  Seconded Bradley 
Keehn.  Vote on motion:  Secretary Frank Porras called roll on the vote, as follows:  Aye – Kostbade, Rogers, 
Keehn, Schultz, Porras, Hillan and Guthrie.  Nay – No one.  Motion carried 7-0 in favor.   
 
Resolution No. 2025-3, as presented, displayed on the screens in the Board Room, and adopted is attached the 
minutes of this meeting. 
 
UPDATES/ANNOUNCEMENTS/REPORTS:  The Board received the following information: 
 

School Information – weekly agendas from all of the schools except Joan Martin School, and the 
weekly BricksCenter newsletter.  

 
Upcoming Activities/Events – the latest list of upcoming activities/events.  Dr. Buffington 

highlighted the following upcoming activities/events, as follows: 
 

February 19 – Balash (Basket) Ball Tournament, HHS Gymnasium, starts @ 6:00 pm, 
Tickets $5.00 (Teams arrive @ 5:30 pm, Registration fee $25.00, and 
Proceeds going towards Hobart Unified Track) 
Dr. Buffington told the Board that they raised almost $900.00 for the unified 
track program. 

February 21 – Veterans School Drama Club presents, The Music Man Kids, 6:30 pm 
February 28 – Joan Martin School Drama Club presents, Peter Pan Jr., 6:30 pm 
March 1 – JROTC and Hobart Elementary PTO Mattress Fundraiser, 10:00 am to 5:00 pm, 

Hobart High School, Great Hall 
March 1 – Joan Martin School Drama Club presents Peter Pan Jr., 2:00 pm 
March 1 – Veterans School Drama Club presents The Music Man Kids, 2:00 pm 
March 3 – 14 – IREAD Test Window for 2nd and 3rd grades (IDOE Test Assessments) 
March 5 – Hobart High School All Test Day, 

Grade 11 – SAT Day, dismissal @ 12:45 pm   
 Dr. Buffington indicated that no other students will be in the building. 
Grades 9, 10, & 12 will participate in live/Zoom E-Learning from HOME 

(Aspire Seniors – E-Learning and Porter County Career Seniors report to 
their respective programs) 

March 7 and 8 – HHS Theatre, Troupe 103 presents This Murder was Staged, 7:00 pm 
March 9 – HHS Theatre, Troupe 103 presents This Murder was Staged, 3:00 pm 
 
SAVE THE DATE:  April 16 – Makers & Innovators Showcase, HHS Fieldhouse, 6-8:00 pm 

 
February ADM Report – Dr. Peggy Buffington highlighted the February 2025 ADM information with 

the Board.  She extended her thanks to Chris King who manages all of the state reports for the district.  
She indicated that the district has lost 79 students since last year’s February ADM count and that 
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equates to a loss of around one-half million dollars in revenue for the district.  The ADM fell to 3,892.  
The students that left used school choice vouchers primarily for parochial schools, some charter 
schools, and online virtual schools.  Also, some students enroll here, and then they discover the district 
has rules that must be followed and decide to leave.  In addition, enrollments were down in the lower 
grades (kindergarten, first grade, and second grade).  Dr. Buffington indicated it was difficult to build 
budgets when students are able to transfer to other schools at will.  She indicated that there will be 
early registration for the 2025-2026 school year next month for all students (those presently in school 
and incoming kindergartners, as well as new students to the district).  Dr. Buffington commented that 
Hobart was a good school district with many good programs.  At the high school, there are 
opportunities such as the Early College program where students are able to earn an associate degree 
when they graduate from high school, and there are programs for the trades such as the Porter County 
Career Cooperative classes. 

 
Dr. Buffington noted that Hobart was a closed school district, but it could open enrollment for the 
lower-level grades by advertising a certain number of open slots that would increase enrollment in 
those grades to around 300 students and the district’s enrollment to around 4,000 students.  If this was 
done, more revenue would be generated from the state.  She mentioned that one of the school districts 
around Indianapolis was a closed school district.  Other area school districts opened their districts and 
their enrollments increased, and the closed school district lost enrollment.   
 
Dr. Buffington mentioned that since Mr. Kostbade was not at the last meeting in which she highlighted 
possible Board policy language in case the Board would decide to open enrollment on a limited basis.  
She indicated that she would send the information to him.  She said the enrollment could be opened 
and limited to specific grades for a specified number of slots that would be advertised on the district’s 
website.  If the number of requests exceeded the number of open slots, then a lottery would be held to 
fill the slots.  There was an inquiry as to whether the district could return to be a closed district after 
opening it, and Dr. Buffington indicated they could do that.  Another question was “once you are in, 
you are in,” and Dr. Buffington said that was true.  However, Dr. Buffington mentioned that the 
district could have stipulations for enrollment when the open slots are advertised. 
 

COMMENTS:   From the administration, Peggy Buffington told the Board that she was really pleased with the 
student usage of Khan Academy and Khanmigo and noted that competition has become intense and many 
awards have been given out.  She noted that at Veterans School classmates are very competitive with one 
another, but they also are supportive and encourage one another. When she stops at the school, they know she 
will be passing out awards, and they are happy and cheer for each other.  She noted that the state test was 
difficult and noted less than half of the state’s students had passed it.  She hoped that using Khanmigo and Khan 
Academy would give students “a competitive edge” with state testing.  Dr. Buffington mentioned that on March 
5 the juniors will have SAT testing at the high school.  She commented that more sophomores passed the SAT 
test than the juniors, and she spoke to the juniors about this.  At that time, she told the juniors what the 
sophomores had done with one less year of instruction.  Chris King mentioned that two of his E-sports team 
members have received scholarships to Manchester University and will be playing E-sports for them, and he was 
excited for them.  He noted that in the five years of E-sports, three students have received scholarships.  In 
addition, it was mentioned that two other team members attended a tournament on the west coast and did very 
well.   
 
 From the Board, David Kostbade mentioned that he had some health issues from his surgery, but he was doing 
better and had gotten himself caught up.  He said there would be two wrestlers going to state competition and 
the boys swimming and diving sectionals were coming up.  In addition, he indicated that there were around 100 
signups for the football winter camp and said that it was one of the largest camps since he had been assisting.  
He noted that Coach Schreiber was “doing a good job.”  Don Rogers commented about saving on electric costs 
at the high school and noted that access to some electrical switches was limited.  He thought when the last 
person left the field house, they could turn off the lights, and then the next group coming in could turn them on.  
He spoke to Felix Perry about this, and he said today he was able to turn the lights on and off.  Mr. Kostbade 
inquired about the type of lighting, and he was told they were LED.  He was also told that the school 
corporation converted to LED lighting some time ago with grant funding from NIPSCO.  Dr. Buffington was 
still in favor of having PLTW students involved in developing an energy savings plan.  Brad Keehn agreed with 
energy cost savings and mentioned that his wife had seen exterior lights on at the middle school at 2:00 pm this 
week.  He reported on the last Park Board meeting he attended and mentioned some activities coming up in 
March and April and that an ordinance had been passed about not feeding the city’s waterfowl.  He indicated 
that he was opposed to school choice. Kayla Davis, HHS student representative, told the Board that the Mayor’s 
Youth Council was working on their ordinance and still gathering information before presenting the ordinance 
to the city council and community.  She mentioned that some students were selling candles as a fundraiser for 
one of the approved student trips to Europe, and she also noted this year’s Prom was on April 25.  Isis Fleming, 
HHS student representative, noted the Mayor’s Youth Council was an outstanding program and hoped the 
participation with the schools would continue.  She extended her congratulations to the E-sports team members 
and the wrestlers going to state competition.  She wished the boys swimming and diving teams good luck at their 
sectional competition and Wolffgang at their state competition.  Frank Porras told Dr. Buffington that the 
referendum presentation was well done.  Dr. Buffington said that it available for viewing on the district’s 
website.  As part of the presentation, there is a link that can compare the taxes for several home values from 
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2017 to 2025, and taxpayers would be able to see that the referendum was revenue neutral.  There was discussion 
about some of the community comments concerning the referendum.  It was mentioned that many items 
mentioned on social media were not accurate or were misleading, and they do not have a clear understanding 
about school financing, how funds may or may not be spent, and are unaware of the legislative restrictions 
school districts are required to follow.  It was noted that it was important to correct misinformation shown on 
social media.  The importance of getting the referendum passed was mentioned, and it was stated that around 
70% of the student population ride buses to school.  There already is congestion at the schools with parents 
dropping off students, but it would unimaginable with everyone dropping off their student.  Brad Keehn 
mentioned that one of the staff members at Joan Martin School thanked him for explaining how the referendum 
was revenue neutral and not increasing the tax rate.  Dr. Buffington reminded Board members that advocating 
about the referendum should not be done on school grounds.  Sandi Hillan noted the importance of having 
information available about school finances.  Dr. Buffington said it was alarming how much revenue has been 
lost because of the tax caps and noted it was challenging to take care of the district’s facilities and pay their bills.  
Dr. Buffington noted that after seeing the presentation about the referendum, the assessor was supportive of it, 
and Mr. Porras appreciated his support.  Sandi Hillan also noted that it was important to speak with family 
members and neighbors and reminding them to vote for the referendum.  Also, some business owners were 
endorsing the referendum on their social media pages, and she appreciated them doing so.  Rikki Guthrie echoed 
comments about the referendum presentation.  She said that if anyone had any questions that they may not 
know the answer to, just text her and either she, Sandi Hillan, Terry Butler, and Dr. Buffington would respond 
because they were on a group text. Isis Fleming mentioned the boys swimming and diving sectional was this 
weekend and some wrestlers were headed to state competition, indicated that the students work hard 
academically and athletically, and said that was why she was a student representative and felt the rest of the 
Board would agree with her that Dr. Buffington and all of the staff were fantastic. 
 
Since no one was in the audience, there were no comments.  
 
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business to come before the Board, President Guthrie adjourned 
the meeting around 8:21 p.m.  
 
NEXT MEETING: The next regular session meeting is March 6, 2025.  
 

BOARD OF SCHOOL TRUSTEES  
SCHOOL CITY OF HOBART  
 
By _______________________________  

Rikki A. Guthrie, President  
 
ATTEST:  
 
By ______________________________________  

Frank Porras, Secretary  
 

Submitted for Approval: March 6, 2025  


















































































































































































































